LAW OFFICES OF THOMAS M. LAHIFF, JR.
934 Harding Rd.
Elizabeth, New Jersey 07208
908.967.7579
March 5, 2014

Jacob Ansel
Vision Financial Group, CPA’s
Morganville, New Jersey 07751

Re; Vigilant, Inc. .

Dear Jake:

Now that substantially all of the assets of Vigilant, Inc. have been sold to Deloitte &
Touche and its business affairs all but wound down, ] wanted to thank and
commend both you and Michael for all of the hard work and thoughtful strategic
advice you've given me and the senior management at Vigilant.

As the general counsel for Vigilant during the conversion from a limited liability
company to a corporation, in part to take advantage of what turned out to be an
obscure section of the IRS code, I know first hand how invaluable your assistance
was during that conversion. The several large New York based tax law firms that we
consulted were unable to provide the strategic advice that we needed. You were
under pressure to help us complete the conversion on an expedited schedule by the
end of the calendar year of 2012, and we could not have completed the task on time
without your and Michael's assistance.

When an issue arose regarding employment tax issues in New York, you were able
to resolve all of the issues without any additional tax or penalties.

Finally, you and your team at Vision were instrumental in converting the company’s
accounting practices to GAAP. During the due diligence and contract negotiation
process of the sale to Deloitte you were our partners in providing the information
regarding the tax and accounting matters that we were required to provide to
Deloitte’s internal and external counsel. Without that help, the due diligence and
closmg process would have been all but impossible.

Thank you again for all of your help and feel free to c1rculate this letter to anyone
who is looking for a recommendation. I would also be happy to discuss your

services with anyone who asks.

Best regards,

Thomas M. Lahiff, Jr. ﬂ f



